MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 2024 

MEETING OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL

The Graduate Council held its regularly scheduled meeting on Wednesday, October 2, 2024 via ZOOM.  Chair Alan Schick called the meeting to order at 3:30.

Members Present: Drs. Abernathy, Amidon, Bajalan, Beckham, Bolyard, Buyurgan, Chang, Chesman, Davis, Derayati, Ennis, Friske, C. Hoelscher, Hulme, Jackson, Kageyama, Liu, Maher, Masterson, McKay, McShan, Mirza, Penkalski, Pszczolkowski, Roberts, Sakidja, Schick, Smith, G. Tapis, K. Tapis, Wehrman and Wickham; Ms. Chavez, Jones, Oetting, Pippa, Powell and Williams; Mr. Turner  
Members Absent:  Drs. Barffour, S. Hoelscher, Kaatz, Rose and Zimmerman; Mr. Clouden and Moser

Approval of Minutes
A motion was made by Dr. Tapis and seconded by Dr. Abernathy to approve the minutes from the September 2024 meeting.  The minutes were unanimously approved.
Committee Reports  

Report of the Council Chair – Alan Schick
No report.

Report of the Graduate Dean – Julie Masterson
A. Announcements:  For a complete listing of announcement and deadlines, see the “Graduate College Update” at http://graduate.missouristate.edu/facultystaff/Council.htm.
No report
Report of the Graduate Student Senate –Carrisa Hoelscher for Kadesh Clouden
Dr. Hoelscher announced that Mr. Clouden was not at the Graduate Council meeting because he was working for the GSS at the Career Development Workshop.  The Officers are working now to set up the subcommittees.  Coming up is a Social and Informational meeting on Sept 11 at 5:00 pm in PSU 308.  And on October 24 there will be a full GSS meeting at 6:00 pm in PSU Parliamentary Room.  
Report of the Graduate Faculty Membership Committee – Chloe Bolyard


The following departmental criteria was approved:



Social Work


The following faculty are approved for full graduate faculty status:

Alexis Brown
MGT
Professional 

Sherress Hicks
MGT
Professional 

Tyler Johnson
NUR
Professional 

Takehiro Kado
BIO
Research 

Alice Stewart
MGT
Professional 

Alisha Tuttle
NUR
Professional 

Bryan Williams
MGT
Professional 

The following faculty were approved for probational graduate faculty status: 

 

Pouya Derayati
MGT

Research – 2nd probational 

Elizabeth Farrah
SWK

Professional 

Jennifer Finke
SWK

Professional 

 

The following was tabled: 

 

Music unit criteria 

Report of the Graduate Grievance Committee – Hilary Roberts
No report. 
Report of the Graduate Scholarship Committee – Amy Hulme
The committee is currently reviewing the submission for the MSU  Distinguished Thesis Award.  

Report of the Graduate Screening Committee – Melissa Penkalski

No report this month due to the switch from CAW to Curriculog system.
Unfinished Business
None

New Business
Julie Masterson presented the Power Point presentation of “State of Graduate Education at MSU”. She began by introducing the staff of the Graduate College and gave bullet points of what job duties they perform in the office.
After several years of record enrollment, fall 2024 census showed 3,901 which was approximately 9% down from FA23.  The number of applications were also down significantly from 2023.   A new piece of information that was available this year is the ballpark revenue based on enrollment.  The Graduate revenue slightly increased from 2023 despite the drop in enrollment.  This was due to the 9% increase in graduate tuition which started in the fall 24 semester.  

The demographics continue to show similar trends from past years. We have 44% full time students with 63% being female and 59% Missouri residents. The percentage of Domestic Underrepresented students increased slightly to 13.9%. We continue to work to make MSU as welcoming, inviting and inclusive as we can and hope to see this percentage continue to increase.  The distribution of colleges showed MCHHS with the highest enrollment at 28%.  Modality of coursework continues to show online above seated with 56% and 44% respectively.  This was basically the same as last year and demonstrates that both seated and online education is being utilized by our students.
Dr. Masterson continued her presentation by talking about what needs to happen moving forward to continue to grow and strengthen graduate education at MSU.  There needs to be strong focused attention and action on enrollment.  We cannot be passive and hope that students will find us and come here.  The Deans Team has been working to establish capacity metrics as well as yearly target enrollment for each degree program.  Capacity is being set based on information such as accreditation, classroom size and availability and faculty resources.  A target enrollment will also be set for each program.  The hope is that a dashboard will be developed which will show each program and their information for capacity, target enrollment and actual enrollment and it will be updated yearly.  Moving forward this Dashboard can be used to see trends from year to year.  The Graduate College will be working with Deans, AULS, and GPDs to support successful recruitment and persistence strategies.  

There are many entrepreneurial opportunities that we are currently involved in and hope to grow and increase in the coming years.  This semester we have the first cohort with the South America collaboration that is fully delivered in Spanish and allows students from Brazil, Peru and Bolivia to get a degree from MSU. This began 7 years ago and is finally coming to fruition based on continued relationship building with individuals in those countries.  The first cohort from Mongolia also began taking courses this semester which will lead to an interdisciplinary education degree.  In fall, 2024 the students are taking online courses and they will then come to campus for the spring semester.  Leadership Springfield is another new opportunity.  This program is the premier program for leadership development in the Ozarks, designed to inspire, develop and connect leaders to serve the Springfield community. The program has existed for over 30 years and has graduated more than 3,000 community leaders who are motivated and inspired to make an impact.  They approached us about offering graduate credit for various aspects of the program.  Dr. Hoelscher is working on this and with the cooperation of faculty in Communication and Project Management, we will be able to offer 6 hours of graduate credit after a person completes the Leadership Springfield program.  The student would have to enroll in an MSU graduate degree or certificate to use this 6 hours of credit.  The Community Graduate Assistant program continues to grow as Jerry and Julie Masterson meet with new businesses and organizations.  With the upcoming retirement of the Masterson’s in June 2025 we will be looking for someone to take the lead with this program.  This person would need to reach out and interact with partners as well as work on contracts and following up to ensure that students are successfully appointed in the GA position.  If anyone is interested they can reach out to Dr. Masterson and throughout this year they can learn how the program works.  

Another goal for this year is to ensure that our graduate programs are complying with policy so that students and the programs/faculty are protected.  The November 14 GPD meeting will focus on Policies that affect programs and GPD’s.  The Graduate Council will also be invited to this and everyone is encouraged to attend.  Additionally, we will be offering workshops on GA Hiring Processes/Oversight..  

As announced previously, Dr. Masterson has announced her retirement for June, 2025.  Dr. Peters, Dean of the Library, is also retiring this year and there will be a national search for a new Provost who will be hired to begin in 2025.  More information will come on succession plans for Graduate College leadership as decisions are made.  Dr. Masterson encouraged the Council to actively participate in the searches and speak up about what they want in a graduate dean and ultimately who is chosen for the position.  

Dr. Masterson then opened the meeting for questions and comments.  Several ideas were shared for how we can optimally recruit students, support programs, and share information about both central and program efforts. 

Dr. Masterson said that while the Graduate College does now again have a full time Recruiting Coordinator and Dr. Hoelscher also continues to work with recruitment, there is limited money and time resources.  The Graduate College will continue to broadly promote all graduate programs and will also continue to look for new ways to better promote our programs to potential students.  

Open Mic
None.

Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 4:37 p.m.   The next meeting of the Graduate Council will be on November 6, 2024.
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Alan Schick, Chairperson

